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ULDD Updates to Support LIBOR to SOFR ARM Index Transition 

December 1, 2020 

 
Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae (the GSEs) are providing an update to the Uniform Loan Delivery Dataset (ULDD) for the 

retirement of the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) indexed adjustable-rate mortgages (ARMs), and transition to 
a Secured Overnight Financing Rate (SOFR) ARM index, as announced on February 5, 2020, under the guidance of the 
Federal Housing Finance Agency. 

 
To be eligible for delivery to the GSEs, LIBOR-indexed ARMs must have an Application Received Date on or before 

September 30, 2020. In addition, LIBOR-indexed ARMs must be purchased as whole loans on or before December 31, 

2020, or in mortgage-backed security pools/participation certificates with an issue date on or before December 1, 

2020. 
 

December 31, 2020 is the final day LIBOR-indexed ARMs will be eligible for GSE purchase regardless of the Application 

Received Date or Note Date. As a result, each GSE has updated its respective ULDD Appendix D - XML Data 

Requirements Reference Tool to remove index enumerations that are no longer supported by the GSEs after 

December 31, 2020. In addition, Fannie Mae has removed additional indexed enumerations that have been 

discontinued. 

LIBOR-Related ULDD Specification Updates 

The ULDD Specification Appendix D has been updated to support this transition as follows: 

Fannie Mae 

• Removed LIBOR-indexed enumerations and additional discontinued index enumerations from Index Source 
Type Other Description (Sort ID 111) 

 

Freddie Mac 

• Removed LIBOR-indexed enumerations from Index Source Type (Sort ID 110) 

• Revised effective date in support of SOFR-indexed ARMs for Index Source Type (Sort ID 110) and Index Source 
Type Other Description (Sort ID 111) 

 

Additional Specification Updates 

In addition to the LIBOR-indexed related changes described above, Freddie Mac has updated ULDD Data Points 

Project Classification Identifier (Sort ID 42) and Loan Program Identifier (Sort ID 404) as described in Guide Bulletin 

2020-43. Sellers should review ULDD Specification Appendix D for the effective dates and impact. 

Resources 

• Freddie Mac: LIBOR Transition webpage 

• Freddie Mac Seller/Servicer Guide: Bulletin 2020-36, Bulletin 2020-9, Bulletin 2020-1 

https://guide.freddiemac.com/app/guide/bulletin/2020-43
https://guide.freddiemac.com/app/guide/bulletin/2020-43
http://www.freddiemac.com/about/libor-transition.html
https://guide.freddiemac.com/app/guide/content/a_id/1003992
https://guide.freddiemac.com/app/guide/bulletin/2020-9
https://guide.freddiemac.com/app/guide/bulletin/2020-1
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ULDD Specification and Additional Information 

Please direct questions about this announcement to your Freddie Mac representative or our ULDD Mailbox. The 

following resources are available on the ULDD webpage. 

• ULDD Specification Appendix A (.pdf format) 

• ULDD Specification Appendix D (.xlsx format) 

 

 

mailto:ULDD@freddiemac.com
https://sf.freddiemac.com/tools-learning/uniform-mortgage-data-program/uldd
https://sf.freddiemac.com/content/_assets/resources/pdf/requirements/appendix_a_uldd_phase_3.pdf
https://sf.freddiemac.com/content/_assets/resources/xls/requirements/appendix_d_uldd_phase_3-(2).xlsx

